
Each year we are given Lenten books to read, a book we choose and 
present  to the abbot or ask him to pick one for us. This is read each 
evening from 6:45 until Compline at 7:30. These were given out this 
yesterday evening and here is the conference Fr Elias gave to mark the 
even.  
Blessings this season, Michael 
 
ABBOT ELIAS DIETZ, O.C.S.O. 
 
Chapter Talk, Ash Wednesday, March 2, 2017 
 
Lenten Reading 
 
At the Little Hours several times a week we sing the verse from Psalm 
122, “To you have I lifted up my eyes, you who dwell in the heavens; 
my eyes, like the eyes of slaves on the hand of their lords.” It is a 
kind of compendium of what it means to live under the Rule of 
Benedict, in the fear of God, attentively, and always ready to serve. 
 
Gregory the Great uses this same image of an attentive servant to 
describe what happens in holy reading. The passage comes from his 
commentary on the book of Job, where Job says, “I have not 
departed from the comments of his lips. I have stored the words of his 
mouth in my breast.” 
 
Just as good slaves who obey their masters are always attentive to 
their presence, in order that they may quickly hear and zealously 
fulfill whatever they command, so also the minds of righteous people 
are in attendance on almighty God and pay attention to him. They 
listen to Holy Scripture as though they were in his presence, and 
because God makes known his whole will through Holy Scripture, the 
more they understand his will as expressed in his word, the less are 
they at variance with that will. So it happens that his word does not 
pass through their ears fruitlessly, but it takes hold in their 
hearts. (Gregory the Great, Moral Reflections on the Book of Job 
16.35.43; CS 258:295) 
 
 



 
We have here some of the main characteristics of what lectio divina is 
meant to be: a time of heightened awareness of the Lord’s presence, 
and a time of heightened attention to what he says to us through the 
word. It is not a matter of just paying close attention. Gregory 
suggests that this listening can lead to a union of wills: “the more 
they understand his will as expressed in his word, the less are they 
at variance with that will.” The goal then is gradually to read 
ourselves into conformity with God’s will. 
 
Gregory then goes on to remind us that there is a further stage to 
lectio that stretches beyond the time we spend reading or listening. 
He goes on: 
 
We store the words of his mouth in our inmost heart when we hear his 
commandments, not in a passing way, but as something to be fulfilled 
in action. That is why it is written about his virgin mother herself, 
Mary, on the other hand, kept all these words and pondered them in 
her heart.' 
 
 
But it is not just a matter of passing from listening to action. 
Gregory invites us to treat the discipline of reading the same way we 
treat the traditional practices of Lent, in a hidden way. He goes on: 
 
These words we are talking about, when they proceed to external acts, 
also remain hidden in the bosom of the heart if through what is done 
externally the soul of the doer is not internally lifted up. When the 
word is conceived and led forth into action, you see, if by that 
action the praise of humans is looked for, the word of God is 
obviously not hidden in the bosom of the mind. (16.36.44;CS 
258:295-296) 
 
 
So, as we engage in more intense reading during these days of Lent, we 
will do well to keep Gregory’s advice in mind: 
 
- To be aware of God’s presence as I read. 



 
- To look for his particular will for me through this reading. 
 
- To conform my will to his both in my heart and in my outward 
actions. 
 
- To preserve the secrecy of his workings in me, returning each 
day for more. 
 
 
 
As is our tradition, Lenten reading will begin each day from 6:45 pm 
until Compline. 
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